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ing starts in March.  Purchasing new trees for the Winchester
Host Lions Club's Sensory Trail within the Arboretum has
already started. Tree descriptions and highlights will be written
to be included in the Braille signage that will be utilized by
some of the trail users. And a section of the Arboretum will be
set aside for a Pollinator's Garden with native wild flowers and
shrubs for all to enjoy. Can you purchase a tree to plant in honor
or memory of a loved one? Are you a tree hugger like me?

Activities and programs for spring are scheduled. The
Abrams Creek Wetlands Preserve (ACWP) nature walks start
on Saturday, March 16 and the other Saturdays are March 30,
April 13 and April 27. We meet in the parking lot of Children of
America on Jubal Early Drive at 8:30am.  (Note: the Winchester
Bald Eagles are nesting again in the area. This is the 4th year in
the same nest in the city limits.) Let's go birding….

Our 1st program of the year will be a bird walk to see the
Great Blue Heron Rookery and a Bald Eagle nest at 9 am on
March 23rd at Shenandoah University's Cool Spring River
Campus in Clarke County.

All of the activities, programs, and projects described above
are managed and lead by our many wonderful volunteers. If we
had an official NSVAS Unabridged Dictionary, under the word
volunteer would be a photo of Mr. Chris Lewis. Chris has con-
structed hundreds of Bluebird Nesting Boxes (to specification)
for us. These boxes took hundreds and likely thousands of hours
to make. Without fanfare or notoriety Chris has demonstrated
his continuing commitment to the survival of our birds and to
the success of the NSVAS Bluebird Project. Thank you Chris
Lewis for your many contributions and for sharing your energy,
expertise, and time.

The NSVAS website is being redesigned and our webmas-
ter, website committee and volunteers are hopeful it will be up
and running soon. And, we are now on Face Book. So please
stay in touch. Share your ideas, expertise, time and energy and
have fun with the other wonderful volunteer nature conserva-
tionists that work with the Northern Shenandoah Va l l e y
Audubon Society. I hope to see you soon.

Thank You!
Jim L. Smith, President, 
Northern Shenandoah Valley Audubon Society 

From the 
President’s Pen

Happy 2019 NSVAS members and friends! It is with great
excitement that I share with you some of this year's planned
activities, programs, projects, and agendas. Your dedicated
Board of Directors has been working hard on some of these
plans since last year. The success that our chapter has experi-
enced is certainly the result of all member and supporter
involvement and participation. Thank you. Please take pride in
the many accomplishments of your local Audubon Chapter.
Together, let's do more to show we care for our Mother Earth.

We ended the year 2018 with the 119th Christmas Bird
Count. It rained most of the day but spirits were not dampened
and about 92 bird species were identified by approximately 60
intrepid volunteer binocular people. Join us this coming
December for the 120th CBC.

Please take time to review the excellent Bluebird Trail
Project 2018 Summary and Data Comparison Table in this
newsletter. It is a testimony of the difficult and very important
work that our volunteers complete each year.  Hours spent in the
summer heat monitoring our 132 nesting boxes at Blandy Farm
and the 65 boxes at Shenandoah River Andy Guest State Park;
and then additional hours collecting, organizing, and tabulating
data utilized for scientific research.  Can you assist in any way?
Your participation is encouraged; please contact Kaycee
Lichliter, Trail  Manager  for  the  Blandy  Trail  at  kayceelich
liter@hotmail.com or Roxie Leonard, Trail Manager for the
Shenandoah River State Park Trail at 540-683-1941.

The Purple Martin (PUMA) Project will have additional
nesting boxes for our birds at Lake Arnold at Blandy Farm this
year. It is definitely a struggle to put up and take down each of
those poles supporting the PUMA colony boxes. But mainte-
nance is necessary to ensure the well being of the residents.
Also, plans are being made for interpretive signage nearby that
will help to explain the PUMA Project and natural history infor-
mation on the PUMA species. 

The Audubon Arboretum in Jim Barnett Park in Winchester
continues to grow and mulching, pruning, trimming, and weed-



Christmas Bird Count
By Kaycee Lichliter

On Saturday, December
15, 2018, despite being a very
rainy and cloudy day, a
strange phenomenon occur-
red in the Shenandoah Valley
for the 43rd year in a row.
Dedicated birders, both
novice and professional, took
to the roadsides by car,
perused lakes and rivers by
kayak or canoe, searched
fields and woods on foot, or
observed bird feeders from
the comfort of their own homes, to count and document species,
and numbers of those species of birds, observed.  These birders
were participating in the 119th National Audubon Christmas
Bird Count, the nation's longest-running community science
bird project.  As dark fell on the day and birds could no longer
be observed, birders flocked to the library at Blandy
Experimental Farm to enjoy meeting new and old friends, dis-
cussing count stories and putting away some food.

Preliminary numbers for this year's count as reported by
Mr. Larry Frey, compiler, are as follows:  Number of partici-
pants:  52.  Number of species on count day: 89.  Number of
species seen for count week: 90.  Individual birds observed:
17,275.

At the time of this writing, num-
bers were still in the review process,
however after submission, you may
access the data on the National
Audubon Society's website by follow-
ing these directions:   Go to: netapp.
a u d u b o n . o r g / c b c o b s e r v a t i o n. Un-
der “Current Year” tab, select “Results
by Count.”  In “Select another year”
box, choose “119;2018.”  In “Coun-
try” box, select “United States.”  In
“State/Province” box, select “Virgin-
ia.”  In “Count Code” box, enter
“VANS” and then hit 'enter.'  On the

next screen, select the radio button to choose “Northern
Shenandoah Valley.”  The report will generate to include count
date, species reported, weather, sponsor and participants.   To
select data from previous years, in the “Select another year”
box, select the count number and year you wish to view (for the
current year we are selecting 119; 2018, which means, it was
the 119th count and it was held in year 2018). 

If you are interested in participating with future
Shenandoah Audubon Christmas Bird Counts or would like
more information,  please  send e-mail to:  shenandoahaudubon
@yahoo.com. We would love to have you join us!

Shenandoah Audubon President
M r. Jim Smith compiling count
data from day of birding with Mr.
Gabriel Ricketts
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Mr. Larry Frey,
Data Compiler
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By Kaycee Lichliter

During the 2018 season the Shenandoah Audubon/Blandy
Bluebird Trail participated in Sparrow Swap, a citizen science
project conducted by the North Carolina Museum of Natural
Sciences located in Raleigh, North Carolina.  House sparrows
(Passer domesticus) are an invasive bird species to North
America and are not protected by the Migratory Bird Treaty
Act.  They are known to wreak havoc for our cavity-nesting
birds by taking nesting habitat, breaking eggs, killing chicks
and even adult birds.  

One lone female house sparrow was first detected in a sin-
gle nestbox on the trail in 2009.   The monitoring team imme-
diately implemented an egg removal protocol to prevent the
sparrow from reproducing and 8 viable eggs were removed and
discarded.  As the viable eggs were removed, we replaced them
with unmarked wooden eggs purchased from a craft house. No
house sparrows or nests were reported again on the trail until
2014; that year, they occupied 3 boxes and laid 17 eggs, all of
which were discarded.  To demonstrate how quickly house spar-
rows can multiple even when efforts are made to keep them in
check, this past season they occupied 9 boxes and laid 45 eggs!

Before the 2018 season started I had read about Sparrow
Swap.  It would be a lot of work but I decided that instead of
discarding the eggs, we would put them to good use and joined
Sparrow Swap.  As our team detected viable house sparrow
eggs throughout the season, we carefully removed and placed
them in plastic containers of bird seed to prevent breakage and
stored them in the refrigerator until time of shipping.  This time
we replaced the viable eggs with fake wooden eggs provided by
the researchers which were painted with speckling to look just
like real house sparrow eggs!    

Monitoring, collecting, replacing, labeling, storing, prepar-
ing for shipping and reporting took many hours.  However, our
team is contributing to the Sparrow Swap project objectives by
making it possible to study the following:  photographing and
analyzing the variation in color and speckling of the eggs to
look at the geographic patterns in eggs, studying best methods
for controlling avian
pests, and eventually the
eggs will be analyzed
for contaminants as part
of research to determine
whether house sparrow
eggs are a useful indica-
tor of human exposure
to environmental con-
taminants.

Photo credit Kaycee Lichliter
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Shenandoah Audubon/
Blandy Bluebird Trail

Season 2018 Summary
By Kaycee Lichliter, Trail Manager

The Shenandoah Audubon/Blandy Bluebird Trail celebrat-
ed completion of 15 years of consecutive data collection and
reporting this past season.  Thirty-six trained trail technicians
monitored nesting and reproductive activity for 132 nestboxes
over a period of 24 weeks, March 23 through September 1.
Trail data was submitted to the Virginia Bluebird Society and
Cornell Lab of Ornithology's NestWatch, a citizen science pro-
gram.  This was our first season to participate with and submit
data to Sparrow Swap, a research project of the North Carolina
Museum of Natural Sciences, Raleigh, North Carolina.

To the 2018 team of trail technicians who continually
brought their time and energy, along with their attention-to-
detail and willingness-to-do attitudes to the project, I offer my
sincere heartfelt appreciation; Judy Aaron, Roger Aaron, David
Borger, Jill Butler, Brenda Chapin, Luciana Codella, Glenny
Comer, Dana Crone, Leah Delong, B.J. Ferguson, Cheryl
F e rguson, Ed Ferguson, Susan Galbraith, Tanya Godfrey,
Richard Hampton, John Hickerson, Mary Ann Kirkpatrick,
Chris Lewis, Pam Luttrell, Marie Majarov, Milan Majarov,
Dennis McLoughlin, Mary Carolynn McLoughlin, A n d y
Miller, Margie Miller, Jessica Oplak, Joanne Ridings, Janet
Rigoni, Mary Keith Ruff n e r, Angela Schwarzkopf, Diane
Sheehey, Deb Teates, Tim Teates, Jim Windmiller and Zita
Zduoba.  

Please see the newsletter insert, “Data Comparison Table -
Time Period 2004 - 2018” for trail data results.   If you are inter-
ested in participating with the Shenandoah Audubon/Blandy
Bluebird Trail for the upcoming 2019
Season, please contact Ms. K a y c e e
Lichliter, trail manager, at k a y c e e l i c h-
l i t e r @ h o tmail.com for details.  Trail tech-
nician workshops are scheduled to be held
in early March and pre-registration is
required.

Membership News 
To all members of the Northern Shenandoah Va l l e y

Audubon Society:
My name is Dave Borger. I am a new board member with

the Northern Shenandoah Valley Audubon Society. I grew up in
Loudoun County and have lived in Clarke County with my wife
and family for the past 30 years. I taught science in Clarke
County schools for 31 years and have recently started volun-
teering again with the Blandy Bluebird Trail after a several year
hiatus. I assisted with the banding of birds for multiple consec-
utive summers at the Burwell-van Lennep Foundation property
with several NSVAS members. Upon retirement from teaching,
I felt it necessary to spend time focusing on local conservation
efforts. I became a member of the NSVAS chapter and was
recently selected to be a member of their board as membership
chairperson. It is in that capacity that I reach out to you.

Firstly, we would like to welcome these new members:

Andrea and Tom Aldstadt
Judi Boker
Gina Cohen

Dr. John and Elizabeth Cotrell
Grover and Christine Czech

Jeannine Gordon
Rob and Rebecca Harriett

Joyce McKay
Dev and Betsy Morrison

Gabriel Ricketts
Donna Sheets
Ursula Sherrill
Lowell Smith

Samantha Zeimet

A d d i t i o n a l l y, it has been determined that, beginning
January 1, 2019, all memberships (new and renewed member-
ships) will be valid  for one year beginning on the date that
membership payments are received. Individual membership
timeframes will be specified in thank you letters sent to new
and renewed members upon receipt of membership
payments.The membership form is included in this and all
newsletters. The membership form is also available on our web-
site at http://www.audubon-nsvas.org/.

We welcome all new and renewed members to our chapter.
It is our hope and desire to continue the efforts of our chapter
and further our goal to conserve and restore natural ecosystems,
focusing on birds, other wildlife, and their habitats, for the ben-
efit of humanity and the Earth's biological diversity.

Thank you for your contributions and efforts toward
achieving our goal. 



P.O. Box 2693
Winchester, VA 22604

2019 SPRING PROGRAMS
February 16 to 19

Audubon Great Backyard Bird Count. Count birds for as lit-
tle as 15 minutes (or as long as they wish) on one or more
days of the four-day event and report your sightings online
at birdcount.org.

March 6 (6:30 pm to 9:00pm) and 9 (9 am to noon)
Bluebird monitor training at Blandy Library. Please RSVP to
kayceelichliter@hotmail.com on or before January 26 to
reserve your workshop space.  

March 16, March 30, April 13, April 27
Abrams Creek Wetlands Preserve Bird Walks.  
Meet at 8:30 am at Children of America parking lot on Jubal
Early Drive

March 23 at 9 AM
Cool Springs (Shen University) Hike
Hike to see heron rookery, eagles nest & early spring
migrants.  Meet at CS/SU parking lot at 1400 Parker Lane,
Bluemont VA (May be cancelled for heavy rain. Call Mark
Bruns at (540) 723-8641.

May 11, and 12 
Audubon booth with Bluebird nesting boxes at Blandy
Experimental Farm's Mothers Day Plant Sale.  Volunteers
needed to help with Board of Directors to staff our booth to
answer general questions about environmental issues and
birds. Contact Lee Bowen (bowen@ramseytruevalue.com
or 540.671.1906) 
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How Humans Have
Adversely Impacted the

Shenandoah River
By Dave Borger

This is part two in a series of articles examining the impact
of human activity on the Shenandoah River. In this issue, some
background information regarding the river and two major pol-
luting episodes will be presented. 

The Shenandoah River is the major conduit of water flow-
ing northward from our local part of a larger watershed. This
conduit, consisting of the North Fork of the Shenandoah, just
west of the Massanutten Mountain, the South Branch of the
Shenandoah, between the Massanuten Mountain and the Blue
Ridge Mountain, and the Main Stem of the Shenandoah, flow-
ing northward from the confluence of the two aforementioned
branches at Front Royal toward Harpers Ferry, is a major tribu-
tary of the Potomac River. The Shenandoah River, with its trib-
utaries, carries what flows from our land, water and air deposits
toward the Potomac River and, eventually, to the Chesapeake
Bay. The median measured discharge at the USGS Front Royal
gage station for the three year period from January 1, 2015, up
to January 1, 2018, was 6,628 cubic feet per second . As such, it
is the largest tributary in the Potomac River watershed. The
aquatic environment within the three parts of this conduit pro-
vide habitat for a multitude of organisms. Their waters are the
source for a number of municipalities and receives the outfall
from a number of municipal and industrial wastewater treatment
plants. 

In 1928, E.I. du Pont de Nemours and Company (DuPont)
acquired 153 acres near the South River in Wa y n e s b o r o ,
Virginia. A facility was constructed on that site for the produc-
tion of acetate rayon fibers . Between 1929 and 1950, mercury
was used in the manufacturing process at that Waynesboro plant.
Some of this mercury released from the plant made its way into
the South River and, eventually, into the South Branch of the
Shenandoah River. Natural resources in and around the river,
including sediments, invertebrates, fish, amphibians, reptiles,
birds, and mammals, have been adversely affected by exposure
to this mercury. Efforts, under the direction of the Virginia
Department of Environmental Quality and the U.S.
Environmental Protection Agency, are underway to remediate
this problem . Since 2005, Dan Cristol, biology professor at
William & Mary, has been studying the effects of mercury on
birds in the affected areas surrounding the South River. The
results of his and his colleagues' work indicate that the level of
mercury in this environment has, for the most part, remained
unchanged over the last 20 years. That mercury, in a more easi-
ly transferred form, can pass from one part in the natural com-
munity to another, but it always seems to remain in the affected
environment. This research, funded in part by DuPont, provided
evidence supporting a $50 million settlement with the company
in 2016 .

Over the course of nearly 50 years, another fiber production
plant operated along the banks of the South Branch of the
Shenandoah River near Front Royal, Virginia. Ownership of the
operations changed several times during that time period with
Avtex Fibers, Inc., being the most recent owners. They took over
operations in 1976 and closed the plant in 1989 . That fiber pro-
duction facility had a long history of pollution violations. In
1989, State Water Control Board scientists discovered highly
toxic polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in the tissue of fish
downstream from the Avtex plant. The source of those PCBs
was traced back to the fiber plant. In time, the site of the Avtex
fiber plant would become an EPA Superfund site . In 2014, after
25 years of remediation at the site, much of the site had
improved to become a business park and recreation site . As a
result of these two significant polluting episodes, the remnants
of which may be with us for decades, fish consumption advi-
sories have been issued for the South Branch (for mercury) and
Main Stem (for PCBs) of the Shenandoah River .

Since the early part of this millennium, citizens and scien-
tists have made observations regarding the fish within these
rivers that were concerning. Among these observations were
lesions discovered on smallmouth and redbreast sunfish, docu-
mented fish kills, dating back to at least 2003 , and the discov-
ery of fish with both male and female characteristics (intersex
fish), dating back to at least 2004 . Scientific investigations into
each of these phenomena began soon after their initial discover-
ies. The next issue of Oak Leaf will present a time line of some
of the findings surrounding the episodic fish kills.








